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October 9, 2008

The Honorable Julia Patterson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Patterson:

King County is in the forefront nationally for our current performance management efforts.  The King County Council has taken those efforts to new heights behind the leadership of Councilmember Jane Hague.  Earlier this summer Councilmember Hague championed, and the council adopted, Ordinance 16202, the Performance and Accountability Act, and I was pleased to sign it into law.  This Act codified our shared commitment to enhance government accountability, transparency, service performance, and resource allocation across all branches of county government.  
Ordinance 16202 asked that the Executive propose a new Executive Office to be responsible for the significant new performance management functions called for in the Act.  But the legislation also acknowledged the financial challenges facing King County in 2009 beyond by stating:  
“It is the intent that the countywide performance management and accountability system be developed and implemented in a fiscally responsible manner.”
I am pleased to transmit legislation that will fully implement the countywide performance management and accountability system in a “fiscally responsible manner” that also cuts 4 positions and saves over $830,000 dollars from the Executive Office budgets in 2009.  This is the second in a series of actions I have taken to reduce my own budgets and staff to help address the 2009 budget deficit.  These savings are in addition to the $3.88 million projected from the proposed relocation of the Executive Offices from Columbia Tower to the Chinook and Yesler buildings.  

This is accomplished by streamlining and reorganizing key elements of my existing Executive Offices, dissolving the Office of Business Relations and Economic Development (BRED), and creating the new Office of Strategic Planning and Performance Management (OSPPM) to implement the Performance and Accountability Act.  The ordinance making the necessary changes to King County Code and the fiscal note highlighting the fiscal efficiencies that are gained by this proposal are attached.  The transmittal letter also serves as the “organizational report” noted in Ordinance 16202. 
As we look to a future world of constrained resources, the Office of Strategic Planning and Performance Management consolidates several existing functions within a single office to promote strategic innovation, sustainability, and accountability across county government.  I strongly agree with the intent and direction of the Performance and Accountability Act and want to ensure that the objectives will be met in the most effective and efficient manner possible.  As a result, I am proposing a comprehensive approach that ensures that adequate resources are dedicated to address the specific elements required in Performance and Accountability Act. 
This is achieved through a reorganization and consolidation of related functions and staff from the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) and dissolving the entire Office of Business Relations and Economic Development and moving its functions into the new streamlined, smaller and refocused office.  Through this reconfiguration, I am ensuring that performance management will be integrated in a manner that eliminates silos, leverages limited resources, and maximizes opportunities for programmatic and service coordination and collaboration.    
When approved, this office will expand the duties and responsibilities undertaken by key elements of the current offices yet generate considerable efficiencies by reconfiguring and reducing current resources.  Reorganizing and prioritizing the responsibilities and duties of the new office allows for the reduction of 3 FTEs and 1 TLT along with reductions in contracts, consulting and printing totaling over $830,000 in savings for 2009.  These reductions were taken from the Annexation Initiative in Management Analysis and Planning Section of OMB (MAPS) and the elements of BRED that are not revenue backed.  This new, smaller office is an innovative approach to achieve improved accountability and performance management across county service delivery areas as well as for countywide initiatives all while doing more with less.
Options considered
I considered two main options when contemplating how best to ensure the performance management function be institutionalized within my offices. 

Separate Office of Performance Management
The first option was a narrowly focused office with the three existing performance management staff.  This option had several drawbacks: it would be costly because it required creating a separate office with associated overhead; it would be significantly under-resourced given the scope of responsibilities; there would be no ability to expand the office given the 2009 deficit facing King County; and, most importantly, this approach would not be well integrated with other key functions and systems. 

Integrated Model

The second option I considered was to create a more integrated and cross-functional office.  This model requires a different approach as to what functions and services are bring provided and requires a re-evaluation of how management and planning support is provided by the Executive Office as the county looks to the future. My goal is to achieve a synergy of planning and performance functions and personnel above and beyond what currently exists.

Best practices
In developing OSPPM as my organizational proposal to implement the Performance and Accountability Act, I considered existing best practices in local government and the private sector.  Some other example governments known for innovation that provide for an integrated performance and strategic planning function include: Miami/Dade County (Office of Strategic Business Management), Minneapolis (Planning and Management), Durham, North Carolina (Office of Strategic Initiatives), and Newark, New Jersey (Office of Innovation and Performance Management).  The findings from an article in the Harvard Business Review by Norton and Kaplan, the original designers of the Balanced Scorecard management system, entitled “Office of Strategy Management” highlights that highly effective organizations "sustain their strategy focus” by typically establishing “a new unit at the corporate level to oversee all strategy related activities, an office of strategy management.”  I found these recommended best practices both compelling and exciting.  
A core mission of such units is to support operating agencies to close the gap between ambitious goals and on the ground performance.  The Office of Strategic Planning and Performance Management will serve King County in the same way.
Criteria used for my recommendation
I had four key criteria that I used in developing options and in making my recommendation: 
1) The new office must be able to deliver the work product as outlined in the Performance and Accountability Act;
2)  The structure and functions of the office would have to increase integration among existing strategic performance efforts and improve outcomes;  
3) Integration provided by the office will add value beyond that of stand-alone offices; and

4) The creation of the office must result in cost savings so as to be responsive to the financial challenges we face as a county.

The proposed Office of Strategic Planning and Performance Management meets and exceeds all of these criteria. 
Proposed roles and functions

The OSPPM will have a focused mission to support strategic innovation, sustainability and accountability across county government while consolidating the functions of the existing Office of Business Relations and Economic Development (BRED) and certain functions currently housed within the Office of Management and Budget.  

Through this restructuring, the new office will take primary responsibility for the following areas: 

· Countywide strategic planning as articulated in the Performance and Accountability Act;

· Regional growth management  planning and evaluation responsibilities including the Countywide Planning Policies Benchmark Reports and Buildable Lands Analysis; 

· Regional and urban unincorporated area economic development strategies and programs; 

· Preservation of historical structures and landmarks within the unincorporated area of King County;

· Governance transition efforts for the urban area;

· Rural service and economic development planning;
· Agency and system oriented planning efforts such as operational master plans; and,

· KingStat, the Executive’s county’s performance measurement system. 

Performance Management
OSPPM will help specifically fulfill the requirements of the Performance and Accountability Act by providing a single office with responsibility for both strategic planning and performance management in an integrated and seamless cycle.  Collectively, OSPPM staff have expertise in: performance measurement and management; data collection and analysis including demographics; public reporting; strategic planning; program evaluation; criminal and juvenile justice system efficiency and innovation;  agency and system oriented operational master planning processes; GIS analysis; and community engagement.   

Regional and Rural Strategic Planning 
Through the office’s combined expertise of strategic planning, economic development, and performance measurement, it will leverage our ability to better address the needs of the rural area, provide more targeted service, and explore developing measures of rural economic health.  The multi-disciplinary approach of the office will support the county’s role to lead the Growth Management Planning Council’s effort to update the Countywide Planning Policies and align our regional framework with Puget Sound Regional Council’s Vision 2040 and make associated refinements to the benchmark program that measures our regional progress at implementing the CPPs.  
Annexation Initiative Transition
2009 will be a time of transition for King County’s Annexation Initiative (AI).  While there have been several notable AI successes, city interest in annexations has waned for many financial and policy reasons.  As progress has slowed, it is now time for the county to scale back on the resources devoted to annexations and begin to contemplate future options for the urban areas.  OSPPM will support annexation and incorporation efforts undertaken in the urban unincorporated area while developing new alternative approaches to support appropriate and sustainable service levels in the urban areas that are unsuccessful in transitioning to cities.  

Strategic Initiatives
OSPPM will participate in initiatives that cross county departments such as Climate Change, Equity and Social Justice Initiative, Community Enhancement Initiative, and the Rural Strategy in a lead, coordinating, or participatory role, dependent on the focus and requirements of the effort.  OSPPM will help ensure that all county initiatives have a robust strategic approach along with key accountability elements in place, including process and outcome measures. 

Conclusion

As you can see, the Office of Strategic Planning and Performance Management will truly be a whole greater than the sum of its parts.  The performance management section will need the tremendous talent and resources of the other sections to achieve the requirements of the Performance and Accountability Act.  The other sections will see better and more focused outcomes due to the performance management expertise in the unit.  The clear result will be more transparent and accountable services to the citizens of King County.  And best of all, it will be achieved while saving money and reducing costs. 

I would like to thank Councilmember Hague and the leadership of the County Council for inspiring the creation of the Office of Strategic Planning and Performance Management.  I would also like to thank as well as the King County Performance Management Work Group for their continuing leadership in promoting performance management and accountability throughout King County government.   
Please contact Kurt Triplett, Chief of Staff, at 206-296-4046 regarding this proposal.  The Office of Strategic Planning and Performance Management will provide the critical resources and organizational commitment to move forward on our shared goal of high performance and accountability.  I urge its swift adoption.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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